Mr Martin SCHULZ

President

EUROPEAN PARLIAMENT
Dear President,

On 12 December 2013, the inter-institutional high-level Working Group with the Commission on the revision of the Transparency Register concluded its consultations, in line with the mandate conferred by the Bureau on 10 June 2013. 
As Chair of the Working Group, I am pleased to report back to the Bureau and to submit a number of draft conclusions and amendments to the Inter-Institutional Agreement on the Transparency Register (IIA) which have, as a whole, found unanimity among Working Group members. Mr Ehrenhauser, who as a non-attached Member participated as an observer to the Working Group, abstained. 

The substance of the agreed package, of which this letter and the content of the proposed resolution are a formal part, consists basically of three points: 
· The recognition of the Register’s success so far; 
· The confirmation of the European Parliament’s commitment to establish a mandatory Register in the future;
· A number of concrete proposals to improve the current system, resulting from the discussions with the Commission within the Working Group.
In their scrutiny of the Transparency Register's functioning, Members of the Working Group have welcomed the progress made over the past two years by the Register in terms of coverage of relevant interest group representatives, currently estimated at 75% of all relevant business-related entities and approximately 60% of NGOs operating in Brussels. However, they have recognized the need to further enhance the functioning and quality of the register two years after its establishment, in particular relating to the registration requirements and the monitoring thereof.

Regarding the establishment of a mandatory Transparency Register in the future, it has been found, with the legal opinions of both Institutions' Legal Services, that at present European Union Law does not provide for a solid legal basis for a mandatory registration of lobbyists. 

It was ascertained that, as Article 298 (2) TFEU applies only to the EU administration, it would not cover the Members of the Institutions or the legislative activities of the Union. On the other hand, Article 352 TFEU provides a legal basis, but the legislative procedure to follow requires unanimity in the Council and only the consent of Parliament.
In light of the difficult situation, the EP Members of the Working Group believe that a European Parliament  position which examines the proposal for the review of the transparency register should not only confirm and renew its previous decisions calling for the introduction of a compulsory register, but also strongly formulate the expectation that the Commission should promote a political action aimed at the creation of a new legal basis, more appropriate than Article 352 TUE, for the introduction of a mandatory register.
In case the Commission fails to reach this goal, the EP resolution should call on it to submit, by the end of 2016, a proposal for the introduction of a compulsory register based on the currently existing legal basis. In any event, a further evaluation of the Transparency Register should be foreseen before the end of 2017 at the latest.
Until then, the Working Group proposes the introduction of a number of important incentive measures in order to enhance the Transparency Register's acceptance and to further motivate a large number of entities to register. 
For the Commission, such incentives could include:

· measures with regard to the transmission of information to registrants when launching public consultations; 
· measures on expert groups and other advisory bodies; 
· specific mailing lists or patronage by the institution. 
The Working Group has welcomed the Commission statement to consider, in the future, for their targeted consultation purposes, only registered organisations.
For Parliament, such incentive measures could include, inter alia, linking the registration to:

· further facilitation of access to EP premises, its Members and staff; 
· authorisation to organise or co-host events on its premises; 
· facilitated transmission of information, including specific mailing lists; 
· participation as speakers in committee hearings;

· patronage by the institution.
In this perspective, contacts with organisations which are eligible for registration, but are not registered, could be limited to an extent which is necessary in order to respect the Treaties and the principles of the Rule of Law, and the administration services could be instructed to act accordingly.
I would like to emphasize that, by endorsing such incentive measures, the Members of the Bureau commit themselves to subsequently modifying existing Bureau decisions accordingly
. Other administrative rules might also need to be reviewed. 

Finally, the EP Members of the Working Group propose to the Bureau to call on the Committee on Constitutional Affairs (AFCO) to draft, on the basis of the amendments to the IIA endorsed by it, a report on the revision of the Transparency Register, on the basis of Rule 127 on inter-institutional agreements, to be submitted to the Plenary before the end of the current legislative term, in order to ensure that it comes into force with the new legislature. 
Further to reflecting the amendments to the Inter-Institutional Agreement, such a report should devote, among other issues, particular attention to finding a viable and generally accepted definition of still undefined legal terms, such as "interest representatives" and "inappropriate behaviour", in anticipation and preparation of a future mandatory register. Moreover, in the same perspective, potential incompatibilities with national legislations on confidentiality rules covering certain regulated professions (i.e. lawyers) need to be approached, taking into account that the Working Group has welcomed a transitional solution proposed by the Chair which needs further examination.
In conclusion, the Working Group submits to the Bureau, in line with its mandate, the attached detailed draft amendments to the text of the Inter-Institutional Agreement on the Transparency Register. The Bureau is now invited to take the necessary steps in order to conclude, as soon as possible, the review process of the Inter-Institutional Agreement, aimed at improving the Register's functionality and enhancing its role in the long term.
I remain at your disposal for any further clarification.
Yours sincerely
Rainer WIELAND

Annex: 
Draft amendments to the IIA
� Bureau decisions potentially subject to modification include:


- Rules governing patronage by the EP (Bureau Decision of  9.6.1997, amended on 15.4.2013)


- Guide to the obligations of officials and other servants of  the EP (Bureau Decision of  7.7.2008)


- Rules governing security (Consolidated by Bureau Decision of  3.5.2004)


- Rules on public hearings (Bureau Decision of 18.6.2003, last amended on 19.11.2012)


- Rules governing the use of Parliament's premises by outside bodies (Bureau Decision of  14.3.2000)








